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October 15, 2018 

GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes Final
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  Jerry Fox
Attending are:  Jerry Fox, Robert Snitzer, Eryn Boone, Christina Hendrickson, Mike Edgington

Agenda Revisions and Approval
October 15, 2018 Agenda Approved




RS/ME

5-0
                    Addition of funding capital projects in old business
September 17, 2018 Meeting minutes approved


EB/CH

5-0
September 24, 2018 Special Meeting Re: Bonding and Grisham v MOA CH/EB

4-0
                    Fixed language about injunction
Announcements:  
· Coffee with Cops is scheduled for the Girdwood Picnic Club on SAT October 20 from 10A-12PM
· MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting is scheduled for MON October 29 at 4PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

· GBOS/GFR Biannual meeting is scheduled for MON November 19 at 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Presentation from Turnagain Herb Co (Seth Molen) re: Marijuana Retail License and request for GBOS to update the existing 2016 MOU.
Turnagain Herb Co has just received a manufacturing license for their facility in Anchorage, and will now be focusing on the retail store in Girdwood.  MOU needs to be updated with current GBOS contact info, there are also some clerical changes to the document, but no changes to the site plan or operations plan for the business.

Margaret Tyler will make changes to the MOU and will provide to Jerry Fox for signature.

2. Sub-Committee Reports:
a. Trails Committee – Carolyn Brodin
November 6 meeting will be held at the Alyeska Daylodge.  Girdwood Mountain Bike Alliance will present conceptual plans for additional mountain bike flow trails in the bike park area inside the 5K loop.  GTC applied for $75,000 RTP grant for work on the Lower Iditarod National Historic Trail.  Decision will be made in January/February.  KMTA approved $17,000 matching grant for construction of a new bridge over California Creek on the Lower INHT also.  If weather allows, this project will be completed this winter.  Thank you Alpine Air for donating flight time for this project.  Hand tram will close the first of November.  GTC is creating a list of projects for work next summer and in future years.  Add your ideas to the list by emailing Margaret:  tylerms@muni.org. 

b. Girdwood Area Plan Update – Lewis Leonard
Meeting on September 27 focused on creating questions for the survey, which will be launched in January, 2019.  October 24 meeting will focus on public involvement plan. 

GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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c. Land Use Committee – Brian Burnett

Seeking more consistent updates from HLB Commission meetings.  Little Bears rebuild project has ordered as built survey.  Housing committee has formed.  LUC voted to recommend Letter of Non-Objection for liquor license renewals, except for the Girdwood Brewing Co, which they voted to recommend for a Resolution of Support due issues during last legislative session, when legislators considered restrictions on on-site consumption at breweries and distilleries.  LUC also voted to recommend a Resolution of Support for on-site marijuana consumption at licensed retail stores.  This is currently under consideration at the State level.  LUC heard request from commercial fishermen in Prince William Sound and moved this item to old business, voting to recommend a GBOS Resolution of Support for hatchery release.  Under new business, they heard from the Herbal Cache, LLC, which is now starting process for a marijuana retail license as the original owners did not renew their existing license.
3. Legislative Report –J. Johnston, C. Giessel, J. Weddleton, S. LaFrance
Senator Giessel discussed her efforts to create legislation to bring down health care costs by removing surprise “out of network” fees when patients are not able to select in network providers, such as emergency room visits. She is also working on Behavioral Health legislation, which is fairly simple and would allow a patient’s regular practitioner to oversee treatment, however this is getting tied to other legislation and is moving slowly.  Finally, she’s working on legislation that would allow Physician Assistants, Occupational Therapists and Physical Therapists to work via telemedicine.

Adam Lees for Suzanne LaFrance and John Weddleton advises that the Stream Setbacks item was passed unanimously, after a month long delay to allow Eagle River to review the proposal.   SAP changeover caused clerical error, however MOA is in an operational surplus. Suzanne LaFrance and Fred Dyson are working on a new Health Committee, which is exploring banning flame retardants, and working to slow the rate of infectious diseases by building community immunity.  MLP sale to Chugach Electric will be a topic at Assembly meetings in November and December.

Jerry Fox requests that Adam check on the status of including Glacier Valley Transit funding in the Areawide budget.

 
4. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni
Free Flu shots at the library on November 14 from 2-6PM. Book sale last weekend earned $924.17 for the Gerrish Library.  Upcoming programs include Dryer Balls on SAT at 1:30PM; Kids programs on October 24 and 25, when there are half-days of school; and Halloween program on October 27 at 1PM.  Kids gaming now offers Xbox 360 as well as Wii. 

5. Girdwood Manager Report - Kyle Kelley 

Parks and Rec:

Bears and Moose are in the valley. Be bear and wild aware.  Please don’t use public bear cans for residential trash.  Summer contracts are complete.  We’re removing annuals and cutting back perennials.  Have moved perennials in to garden beds and have planted bulbs for next spring.  Currently collecting leaves from play areas so that they are ready for winter shutdown and easy to open in the spring.  Playground assessment provided a punchlist of projects for the playground.  Thank you John Gallup for lots of volunteer hours and work in the playground.  Tennis Court volunteers removed the wind screens.  Skate Park volunteers will meet October 16 to discuss projects for 2019.  Trails received grant of $17,000 for reconstruction of the California Creek Bridge and has nearly closed out the grant for $50,000 for the Lower Iditarod NHT.  Staff has applied for $75,000 in RTP funding to continue trail work through the industrial park land.  Call if you notice downed trees on trails: 343-8373.  Hand tram will close on November 1.  Tram cart will stay on site, but sheaves will be removed to repack them.  Cemetery meeting on October 16 at 1PM will focus on plans for Jack Goodnoe, cemetery designer, site visit on October 29.

Roads:

Summer projects complete, prepping for winter with fall sweep of the asphalt roads and fixing potholes, grading gravel roads.  Received 800 tons of echips for winter sanding.
Large projects:

Fire station phones are installed.  Remaining item is the automatic shutoff of outdoor lights.  Project has moved to warranty phase.
Little Bears is the next project.  As-built survey was completed on Friday.

Girdwood tax structure: Girdwood pays 12.73 mills for areawide and GVSA services, which is 5th lowest in the MOA and the lowest of all areas with all services (parks and rec, roads, fire, police).  Downtown the mill rate is 16.4.

2019 mill rate is 5.47, which is lower than anticipated because IGC’s dropped by 9%.  The Areawide mill rate is negative amount.

Budget:

Roads spent $43,000 through mid-September and is at 60% of budget, likely surplus at the end of the year could be moved to the roads 406 savings account if requested by GBOS at first Quarter revisions.

Parks and Rec is at 45% of budget, with bills still to be paid.
Police are at 49%; Fire is at 77%.

6. Supervisor Reports

A) Public Safety – Robert Snitzer:  Cops on Call has brought great qualified police in to help with training and filling positions temporarily.  1 position has been filled, recruiting for one more full-time position. CERT Programs upcoming.  Coffee with a cop on October 20 at 10AM hosted by Girdwood Picnic Club. 
Police Report – Interim Chief Greg Russell:  Officers are working to be high profile in AM when kids are on their way to school.  All cars are now marked.  3 DUI’s in the last month.  Please lock doors.  Thefts are occurring, thieves are seeking easy targets.  Mark Hager is out of town for wedding.  New officer will start in November.  This officer is already fully certified and experienced.
PSAC Report – PSAC representative. No report.
B) Roads and Utilities – Eryn Boone:  Sale of ML&P to Chugach Electric will be discussed at November 7 and December 4 Assembly meetings.
C) Parks and Recreation/Cemetery – Christina Hendrickson: No additional report
D) Fire Department  – Jerry Fox:  GFR Board of Directors meeting on THU at 7PM.
Update of GVFD – Chief Michelle Weston: October is Fire Prevention month.  GFR is hosting kids programs at the station.  Check Smoke detectors, CO detectors and fire extinguishers.  Discuss with your family how to exit your home and where to meet up after exiting.  Fire drill last week in the library/community room showed there are no fire alarm pull stations at the exits, which is unusual.  EKGs can now be transmitted to hospital while patient is in route.
5 new firefighters with GFR. Lots of training on-going. GFR will host some trainings also, bringing students to Girdwood.  In Sept/Oct 2020 Girdwood will co-host State Fire Conference with 300 attending.  Recent issue with the Public Safety Access Point (PSAP) communications will be researched.  

Cordova dispatchers will be coming to Girdwood and Whittier soon to tour our communities.

Hope Fire Dept experiencing delay in getting licensed to transport patients.  Mutual aid agreement with Girdwood is for code red emergencies only, but right now Hope can’t transport anyone.  MOA working on mutual aid agreement to reimburse for Whittier code red transports also.

CERT training scheduled with goal of getting more residents training to be help in case of emergency.

October 22 training is regarding emergency preparedness
October 28 training is first aid/CPR sign off    

E) Land Use – Mike Edgington
Update on T21 Ch9 review re: Parking requirements: In the data gathering phase.  Not finding any formal parking studies for Girdwood.  
Update on Housing Committee:  Surveying the housing problems in Girdwood, long discussion regarding financing housing developments at the last meeting. Next meeting is November 13 at 7pm.

HLB: Robin Ward presents that Industrial Park is almost complete, remaining is connecting electricity to the street light.  No HLBAC meeting in October, the next one is in November.

Public Comment:
Bridget Galvin for Alyse Galvin, running for US Representative against Don Young.
Tommy O’Malley: Coffee with Cops on October 20 at 10AM at Girdwood Picnic Club
Mike Edgington:  Candidates Forum on October 29 at 6:30PM in the Girdwood Community Room

OLD BUSINESS:
7.  Letter to DOT regarding sweeps on the Alyeska Highway Pedestrian Safety Corridor (Christina Hendrickson).

Christina has drafted a letter and is now editing with Eryn Boone.
8.  Bear Issue in Girdwood (Alayna DuPont).
Alayna presents that bear committee goals are to:

· Increase awareness and eduction to broad base of stakeholders

· Become  a local resource for people having problems or questions about bears via web page, facebook, and instragram

· Encourage waste management support with enforceable requirements for trash/food handling

Bear Committee asks for GBOS to help by:

· promote ordinances requiring bear resistant cans throughout Girdwood, both for curbside service and those who take trash to the dump. This impacts 10-30 customers not currently using bear resistant cans.  Alaska Waste indicates that about 86% of their customers do have bear resistant cans
· seek limit on how long before pick-up trash can be left at the curb

· review staffing hours and days at the Girdwood Transfer Station.

Chief Russell adds that a bear recently killed in Whittier had plastic and trash in its stomach, and was likely in pain due to this. Solving the trash problem is safer for bears.  Brian Burnett adds that dumpsters need to be addressed as well.  Lids need to be reinforced to be effective, and housing units need to have adequate trash facilities for number of residents or they are left overflowing.

Mike Edgington to draft resolution of support language and confer with Assembly representatives regarding bear resistant cans and consolidation of code to create enforceable fines/penalties and make a request to Solid Waste Services to consider alternate schedule at the Transfer Station.
9.  Discuss and vote on Girdwood 2020 recommendation for GBOS to write a Resolution of Support for design and construction of an improved interchange at the Alyeska Highway/Seward Highway intersection as part of the current MP 75-90 road and bridge project. 
Tabled.  Diana Livingston and Dave Parrish to review request for edits from Mike Edgington.

10.  Review and vote on recommendation from Girdwood Trails Committee for Multi-Use Forest Park Loop Trail 

Eryn Boone reminds the GBOS that Girdwood Nordic Ski Club first introduced this new trail concept two years ago, and in April 2018 a subcommittee was created.  Group worked throughout the summer and produced a report and recommendation that has been reviewed and amended by GTC, and is now brought to GBOS for approval.
Public Comments:

Brenden Raymond-Yakoubian:  Request for GBOS not to approve the trail as planned.  Issues include that the creation of this trail will damage the trail user experience of Stumpy’s Trail, the proposed trail is too wide, and the proposal allows extreme on-site gravel usage. This proposal has similar problems that the 5K had.  Second access route is unnecessary, and access to wild areas that are appreciated also by members of the public will be damaged. Approving this trail would be a failure of stewardship by the GBOS.

Julie Raymond-Yakoubian:  Request not to approve.  GNSC is not trusted to develop this trail  because they break the rules and they have failed to fix the various problems with their only previous trail, the Nordic 5K.  The report from the Subcommittee is inaccurate and has falsehoods that should be fixed. Committee did not allow all to participate.  One of the Supervisors, at the last meeting, said that they wanted to see a remediation plan for the 5K prior to voting on this new trail.  That plan does not exist, as was indicted by the GNSC at the September GBOS meeting. GBOS has failed in stewardship of the 5K loop.

Eryn Boone states that the comments from all who attended the subcommittee and trails meetings were listened to and some changes were made based on their comments.

Deb Essex states that remediation of the Nordic 5K is an on-going project, she will supply a report from recent meeting with HLB on October 16.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to approve the Multi-Use Forest Loop Trail report as presented.

Motion by Eryn Boone, 2nd by Mike Edgington
3 In favor, 1 opposed, Eryn Boone Abstains 

Supervisor Fox raised the issue of Supervisor Boone abstaining.  Supervisor Boone stated she wanted to abstain because of her longstanding direct involvement in this project.  Supervisor Fox stated he didn't believe she could abstain, unless she had a conflict of interest.  The Supervisors then re-vote: 
4 in favor, 1 opposed

Motion carries

11. Agenda Item LUC 1809-04:  Review liquor licenses up for renewal in order to request public hearing.  If public hearing is requested, it must be done through resolution received no later than Oct 15, 2018

	664
	2 Go Mart #54
	Package Store

	1551
	Double Musky Inn
	Beverage Dispensary-Public Convenience AS 

	5518
	Girdwood Brewing Company
	Brewery

	5210
	Sakura Asian Bistro
	Beverage Dispensary-Tourism Duplicate

	3558
	Silvertip Grill
	Restaurant/Eating Place

	5211
	The Pond Café
	Beverage Dispensary-Tourism Duplicate

	3449
	The Sundry Shop at Alyeska
	Package Store


LUC recommended LONO for all renewals, except for the Girdwood Brewing Company, which they recommend for a GBOS Resolution of Support, due to action last spring in State Legislature to change brewery and distillery on-site consumption.

Motion:
GBOS approves a Letter of Non Objection for the 2 Go Mart #54, Double Musky Inn, Sakura Asian Bistro, Silvertip Grill, Pond Café, and Sundry Shop at Alyeska.

Motion by Mike Edgington, 2nd by Eryn Boone
Robert Snitzer declares he will abstain, as a manager at Alyeska Resort with liquor licenses under review.

4 in favor, 0 opposed, 1 abstention.

Motion carries 

Mike Edgington reads Resolution 2018-14: Resolution of Support for the Girdwood Brewing Company, in to the record.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to approve Resolution 2018-14 as presented.

Motion by Mike Edgington, 2nd by Eryn Boone

5 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries

12. Discuss agenda topics for the GFR/GBOS Semi-Annual Meeting, which is tentatively scheduled for November 19 at 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room. Topics proposed at 9.17.18 meeting are:
· Role of GFR as a non-profit.  Is this the best structure for them?

· Budget

· Roles of GBOS and GFR BOD and how to work together

· EMS funding

No changes to existing list of topics.  Jerry Fox will present this list to the GFR BOD when they meet this Thursday.

13.  Discuss Agenda Topics for MOA/GBOS Quarterly Meeting MON October 29 at 4PM in the Girdwood Community Room. Topics proposed at 9.17.18 meeting are:
· Bonding & other methods of raising funds for capital projects, such as creating capital projects mill rate.
· EMS funding

· APD contract

· Economic Development

· Changes in trash handling re: bears

No changes to existing list of topics. 
14. Agenda Item LUC 1809-05:  Discuss proposed addition of onsite consumption endorsement to the Retail Marijuana License.

This item is being discussed at the State level, and, if passed, will come to city and local level later on. LUC recommended that GBOS write a Resolution of Support at this time, to register the community’s support for on-site consumption.  Both retailers in Girdwood have stated that onsite consumption is not within their business plans. 

Motion: 
Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to have Mike Edgington draft language for a Resolution in Support of On-site Marijuana Consumption endorsement to the Retail Marijuana License, to be presented at the November 2018 GBOS meeting.

Motion by Mike Edgington, 2nd by Robert Snitzer

5 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries

15.  Discuss Resolution of Support for Valdez Fisheries Development Inc Solomon Gulch Hatchery a permitted increase of 20 million Pink salmon eggs. (Mike Durtschi, presenting)
Girdwood is home to many commercial fishermen, fish hatcheries bring in funds to the state and local economy. Hatcheries are well-managed.  Fish and Game has recommended the amount of hatchery fish, but the Board of Fish, who are politically appointed, are being lobbied by the Kenai River Sportfish Association to lower the amount of hatchery eggs to be released. Other coastal communities have already sent in Resolutions of Support. Board of Fish is meeting today and tomorrow to discuss.
Jerry Fox states that LUC recommended GBOS resolution, however the studies on hatcheries are not conclusive, and this is an area not strictly within the GBOS oversight.  It is unusual for GBOS not to take the recommendation of LUC, as they are the body in Girdwood that offers full democratic one person, one vote.
Christina Hendrickson: Does not support this motion.  This benefits commercial fishermen more than others, GBOS is not the right forum for this.

Eryn Boone: after reading the suggested information for and against the issue, she realized how little she knew about a very complex issue.  Since it is not something we can become experts on in a short time period, perhaps it is not the board’s place to vote on and that it should be left up to the biologists. 

Julie Raymond-Yakoubian states that GBOS should not take action on this item. More fish is not necessarily better, little is known about the impact of so many fish in the ocean. This is essentially a scientific decision that GBOS is being asked to make.  We all need to recognize our limits. This is not saying you are for or against hatcheries. She asks GBOS not to provide a resolution of support.
Christina Hendrickson reads GBOS Resolution 2018-15:  Resolution of Support for the Alaska Salmon Hatchery Program in to the record.

Motion:

GBOS Moves to approve Resolution 2018-15.

Group discusses removing language stating GBOS affirms support of Alaska’s salmon hatchery programs 

Amended Motion:

GBOS moves to remove paragraph regarding affirmation of support for Alaska’s salmon hatchery programs

Motion by Mike Edgington, 2nd by Christina Hendrickson
4 in favor, 1 opposed

Motion Carries

Motion:

GBOS moves to approve Resolution 2018-15 as amended.

Motion by Christina Hendrickson, 2nd by Mike Edgington
3 in favor, 2 opposed

Motion carries

16.  Review information on current status of Grisham v MOA and request of GBOS from Girdwood Forest Fair to encourage MOA not to settle this matter.
GBOS met with Municipal attorneys last month and discussed that settlement had been offered by Grisham’s attorney, but they did not accept the terms of this settlement offer.  This item is under litigation, so not much can be discussed in detail.
Tileigh Love, representing the Forest Fair, states that Forest Fair is happy to hear that the settlement had not been accepted.

17.  Agenda Item LUC 1808-05:  Discuss proposed GAP Operating procedures 

GAP has not finalized their proposed procedures.  Item is tabled.

18.  Discuss Girdwood Governance Association (GGA) as a private and independent organization, unconnected with the existing Girdwood representative government.

Girdwood Governance Association is fundraising for economic studies to consider independence from MOA and for the possibility of creating a Prince William Sound Borough.  There has been confusion in other towns and within Girdwood about whether GGA is representative of Girdwood.

GBOS Motion:

GBOS moves to extend the meeting time past 10PM.

Motion by Christina Hendrickson, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion carries 5-0


Jerry Fox presents draft language explaining what GBOS is and what GGA is, Christina Hendrickson reads this in to the record.  This statement is only intended to clarify what these two entities are.  GBOS members express interest in the report generated by the study.  Statement, once approved, would be sent to the coastal communities involved in the Prince William Sound Borough and others who have been included in communications, Coastal newspapers, as well as to GGA.
Julie Raymond-Yakoubian recommends removing the adjective ‘small’ in the description of GGA.  She also notes that GBOS seems to be taking the surveys done by some community organizations seriously, but not others.  GBOS asks her to clarify.  Julie says that GBOS seemed to give a lot of credence to the GNSC survey but is being dismissive of the GGA survey.  Supervisors Fox and Edgington strongly disagreed and said that the GNSC surveys were not good.

Motion 
GBOS moves to amend the statement language.

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Christina Hendrickson
motion carries 5-0

Motion

GBOS moves to approve the language as follows:

Girdwood Governance Association (GGA) is a group of people exploring the idea of creating Girdwood as a separate city from Anchorage. 

GGA is not part of Girdwood’s actual representative government and is in no way associated with the existing elected governmental structure in Girdwood. While GGA has done a survey, there has been no formal community discussion on this topic. The Girdwood Governance Association does not represent the community of Girdwood.

In looking into separating from Anchorage, GGA has found they will need to form a new borough. GGA has been in discussion with Cordova and Whittier on the topic of forming a new incorporated borough. In talking with these communities, they are doing so as a group of interested citizens of Girdwood and should not be mistaken as representing Girdwood as a whole. 

Girdwood’s actual representative government is not looking at separating from Anchorage or forming a new borough at this time.

Motion by Eryn Boone, 2nd by Mike Edgington
5 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries.

19.  Discuss bonding and other options for structuring GVSA budget for capital projects.
Girdwood can bond within the tax cap, however the tax cap was created before Parks and Rec, Cemetery, and Police Services were added to the responsibilities of the GVSA.  It is likely that Girdwood will hit the tax cap with anticipated increasing costs of policing and fire department functions.  In addition, more infrastructure has been added to the service area, in the form of paved roads, lights, fire station, community room, etc.  Funds for capital projects for those existing resources have been set aside in 406 savings accounts, however with effort to maintain a flat budget in recent years with increasing costs of services, contributions to those savings accounts have stagnated or been relatively under-funded.  Finally, there are improvement projects that Girdwood needs to take on, including fish passage culverts, new little bears facility, and a re-structuring of the soccer fields and parking area off Arlberg Road.  State CIP funding is unlikely to provide funds for these projects.  In order to make progress on these projects, Girdwood will need to find funding.
Staff are looking in to grants for fish passage culverts, and will need matching funds. 

Kyle presents that Eagle River has separate mill rates, one for operating budget and one for capital projects.  He recommends that GBOS request more information on this structure for Girdwood, so that the community can save more effectively for projects they want to undertake.

NEW BUSINESS:  
20.  Agenda Item LUC 1810-05:  The Herbal Cache, LLC application for business license with new ownership, seeking LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support. (Brent Carse, presenting).
Brent introduces that he is the former manager of the Herbal Cache, and is seeking a new marijuana retail license as the old one was not renewed by the original owners, due to a management dispute. Brett will complete the steps to create The Herbal Cache, LLC.
21.  Discuss starting Request for Proposal process for the Crosswalk light at Alyeska Highway/Egloff/Hightower intersection.
Plan is to put the RFP out for bid in January.  The Boutet Co. recommends that there are some changes to the language in the RFP, in to create a different outcome in bidding. A special meeting may be required in November for GBOS to discuss this item in depth.
Action Item Updates as assigned:
Request for Executive Session:
None

Other:
None.

Adjourn 10:30PM
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